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IN 33° 48' S. lat. and 151° 17' E. long. the precipitous
mountain-like wall of rocky coast of New South Wales is broken by a
gigantic chasm; the crags on the south side are called the South
Head, those on the north the North Head. Passing between the two,
the voyager finds himself navigating a capacious arm of the sea,
with both the banks picturesque as fairy land. Here points bare,
grey, and bolder heaped jut out into the stream; and there the
waters retire back into deep bays, mazing off among shores clad
with evergreens and winding away into far-off tortuous channels,
that to the mariner's glass yield back nothing but a tale of
thwart-currents and impenetrable shadows. Piloted dexterously up
the main inlet, passing the Sow and Pigs (a larger and some smaller
sunken rocks dangerously scattered in the channel), and sailing on
past Garden and Pinchgut islands (two small scrub clad piles of
hoary stones, each standing solitary amidst the whistling winds of
the Stream), you come, after several miles, to the town of Sydney.
The main stream goes onward, forming the Paramatta, and, in a minor
branch, the Lane Cove rivers: over a great ridge-backed promontory,
that stands out in no easily describable shape among the irregular
waters on the left, is scattered the town of Sydney; adjacent to
which in the broad waters of the harbour is Goat Island, an
insulated rock famous in the records of convict discipline. On
getting sight of Sydney you see a waterside town scattered wide
over upland and lowland, and if it be a breezy day the merry
rattling pace of its manifold windmills, here and there perched on
the high points, is no unpleasing sight. It gives, even from the
distance, a presage of the stirring, downright earnest life (be it
for good or evil) that so strongly characterizes the race that
lives, and breathes, and strives around: a race with whom it is one
of the worst reproaches to be a crawler. Looking a little
more narrowly at the town you observe that it has several very
large piles of building; the most of these, as may be supposed, are
offices erected by the Government with the profusion of convict
labour which it has had at its command, and with no stint of an
excellent free working sandstone, which breaks up in masses through
the ground in every quarter of Sydney, and on every shore of the
hill bound bays of the adjacent country. Toward the extremity of
the promontory on which Sydney is built the ground is very steep
and lofty in the middle; and this, together with a concurrent
tendency in the flats presented in places by the freestone strata,
has led to ranging the houses in this part of the town in a series
of terraces rather than streets. Anchoring just under the
south side of this acclivity, off the King's Wharf, you
observe most of the rows of houses looking down upon you from above
one another's roofs. A moderately wide street is left in front of
each row, but so full of shelves and jump-ups as to be of little
use except to foot-passengers; and even to require for their
accommodation, in many places, sets of steps cut in the rock or
laid more regularly by the mason.

It was just as twilight darkened into the night of an evening in
early summer of the year 182-,* that the good ship ——,
in which I had made my passage from London, dropped anchor in the
very spot I have indicated, a few fathoms off shore abreast of the
King's Wharf. My apprenticeship to a ——, in the city of
London, had just terminated, and I had a very good knowledge of
house-carpentering beside. Of course my reason for emigrating to
New South Wales was the hope of bettering my condition. I had been
informed, and I found it correct, that very much higher wages than
those given in England were earned by mechanics in this colony:
consequently I had no occasion, upon arrival, to regret on this
account the step I had taken. My last near relative had died a few
months before my indentures expired, and had left me something more
than 130l. in cash, to be paid on my reaching the age of
twenty-one: this was only three months after my apprenticeship
expired. After laying out about 40l. in clothing, a few standard
books to read on the voyage, and such sea-necessaries of the
eatable and drinkable sort as were not supplied by the ship, I
thought myself very fortunate in obtaining a good passage in the
steerage for 25l. By the advice of the person who negotiated my
passage, I took a letter of credit for the remainder of my money on
a gentleman who was represented to me as being one of the most
respectable settlers in the colony. My disappointment and
disquietude may be easily imagined when, on going on shore the
evening of my arrival in Sydney, and making inquiries at the
Australian Hotel for the address of this individual, I was informed
that he was an insolvent, and that, from what was as yet publicly
known of his affairs, it was expected he would pay but a very small
dividend. If I had not the reflectiveness of age, however, I had
the hopefulness of youth; and as I happened to have made inquiries
about the condition and remuneration of my trade in the colony,
previously to those which met so discouraging an answer, the blow
from one source was, to a certain extent, compensated by the
support derived from the other. Partly also I was a little ashamed
to show all I felt, for I had a companion ashore with me who was
rather more fond of laughing at people's misfortunes than of
consoling the sufferers under them. After smoking a couple of
cigars and being initiated into that frightfully pernicious but
common habit of the colony, drinking rum neat out of wine-glasses,
we went out, dark as it was, for a stroll down the town. My
companion was the second mate of the vessel, and had visited Sydney
twice before; and as ships generally stopped five or six weeks
there, he had had every opportunity of becoming well acquainted
with the place. At this period Sydney was but ill lighted: only a
few lamps were scattered throughout the whole length of George
Street (the main thoroughfare), which, from the King's Wharf to the
end of the houses at the foot of the Brickfield Hill, can scarcely
be less than a mile and three-quarters.

[* In order to avoid giving any personal offence, blanks are
left in this and all similar cases, so as to avoid any
identification. The facts are all with which the public are
interested.]

As we walked down George Street we found Sydney, according to
custom during the first hour of a summer's night, all alive,
enjoying the cool air. The street was clear of vehicles, and
parties of the inhabitants, escaped from desk and shop, were
passing briskly to and fro, in full merriment and converse. At the
main barrack-gate the drums and fifes of the garrison were sounding
out the last notes of the tattoo. In Sydney the barracks occupy a
noble sweep of ground in the very centre of the town; the best
spot, in fact, for general commercial purposes that it a spot that
really ought, without further delay, to be resigned to the
corporation for those many important uses to which it could under
their direction be applied. Leaving the long line of barrack-wall
behind us we at length reached the market-place. The fine building
that now occupies the spot under the same name, was then not even
in projected existence; but the settlers drove their drays into the
open area amidst the old shedlike stalls that here and there stood
for the occupation of dealers; and the whole was surrounded by the
remains of a three-rail fence. As we wandered through the rows of
drays and carts I could not but remark a striking difference
between them and the contents of the carts of any general market
for the produce of the land at home. There was no hay, but its
place was abundantly supplied by bundles of green grass, much of it
almost as coarse as reeds, and evidently produced by a very wet,
rank soil. In other carts we found loads of such vegetables as the
country and the season yielded; some of these, we were given to
understand, were grown in the Curryjong Mountains, no less a
distance from Sydney than forty miles. In several carts we found
sacks of last year's maize; and in a very few, some sacks of last
year's wheat. Two drays only were loaded with new wheat, and these,
we were told, were the property of rich settlers. It was very much
the custom of the poorer settlers at this time, and indeed is so
still, to sell all or the greater part of the wheat they grow, and
live upon their Indian corn. This I was much surprised at before
necessity, at a future period, had compelled my palate to reconcile
itself to the peculiar flavour of maize-flour, cooked in its
various modes; but once used to it, I have always since eaten it
with much relish, and have consequently ceased to wonder at its
common use by others. It is a common assertion, that the poor
Australian settler (or, according to colonial phraseology, the
Dungaree-settler; so called from their frequently clothing
themselves, their wives, and children in that blue Indian
manufacture of cotton known as Dungaree) sells his wheat
crop from pure love of rum; and having drank the proceeds, then of
necessity lives the rest of the year on maize. But this seems to be
only partially true. The fact appears rather, that wheat being the
most costly grain, many eat maize from economy, selling the wheat
to procure meat, tea, sugar, tobacco, and clothing; and few persons
who have tasted the deliciousness of a corn-doughboy eaten with the
salt pork which constitutes so large a portion of their animal
diet, will consider their taste altogether perverted.

After our cursory look at the market—if look it could be
called which was performed in the dark—we went into "The
Market-house." I really forget whether this was its name by licence
or whether it was merely so called on account of being the
principal rendezvous of the market-people. It, however, was a
regular licensed public-house; but I should suppose at this time
there were nearly twice as many unlicensed grog-shops as licensed
public-houses in the town of Sydney, in despite of the constables
and a heavy fine. In the large tap-room of the Market-house (which
we entered more for the purposes of curiosity than anything else)
we found a strange assemblage; and stranger still were their
dialect and their notions. Most had been convicts: there were a
good many Englishmen and Irishmen, an odd Scotchman, and several
foreigners, besides some youngish men, natives of the colony.
Amongst them was present here and there a woman, apparently the
wife of a settler. The few women were all sober and quiet, but many
of the men were either quite intoxicated or much elevated by
liquor. The chief conversation consisted of vaunts of the goodness
of their bullocks, the productiveness of their farms, or the
quantity of work they could perform. Almost everybody was drinking
rum in drams, or very slightly qualified with water; nor were they
niggard of it, for we had several invitations from those around us
to drink. I could not however, even at this early period of my
acquaintance with this class of people, help observing one
remarkable peculiarity common to them all—there was no
offensive intrusiveness about their civility; every man seemed to
consider himself just on a level with all the rest, and so quite
content either to be sociable or not, as the circumstance of the
moment indicated as most proper. The whole company was divided into
minor groups of twos, threes, and fours, and the dudeen (a
pipe with stem reduced to three, two, one, or half an inch) was in
everybody's mouth. I think there was not an individual in the room,
but one female, who did not smoke more or less, during the brief
time we sat there. Their dresses were of all sorts: the blue jacket
and trousers of the English lagger, the short blue cotton
smock-frock and trousers, the short woollen frock and trousers,
fustian jacket and trousers, and so forth, beyond my utmost power
of recollection. Some wore neckhandkerchiefs; some none. Some wore
straw hats, some beavers, some caps of untanned kangaroo-skin. And
not a shin in the room that displayed itself to my eyes had on
either stocking or sock. Of course I speak here only of the very
lowest class; such as were derived from the lowest rank at home,
and who, whatever advantages they had had in the colony, still
continued unexalted by improved opportunities, unstimulated by
hope, and making no efforts beyond what were necessary to supply
their mere animal wants. To the same mart came down others in
various degrees superior; many, particularly among the young
natives, of plain but solid worth: but this was not the place to
meet with them.

In traversing George Street to this point we had, to speak
without very great exactness, run down the middle of the neck of
land on which I have (for want of a better term) described Sydney
as being built. Having started with the vessel on our left hand, my
friend proposed that we should now strike right across from George
Street to the other principal wharf, the market wharf. For as the
King's wharf lies toward the seaward end of the promontory on the
one side, so the market wharf lies nearly at the landward end on
the opposite; just below the higher ground where the market is
held, and within good bow-shot of it. To it come great numbers of
market boats to unload the various produce of the settlers' farms
on the Paramatta and Lane Cove rivers, and the circumjacent
country. The boats also that come from up and down the coast,
outside the harbour, unload here. Amongst the chief cargoes to this
wharf is timber, of which great quantities always lie stacked upon
the quay. It may be said generally, that it is the wharf for
articles of home produce, and, therefore, clear of duty; whilst to
the King's wharf more usually comes foreign merchandise. One of the
excellences of the site of Sydney is that either deep water washes
the rock on which it is built, or, where it does not, a good depth
can with very little difficulty be artificially obtained by a short
jetty. And as the circumference of the promontory, without going
minutely into bays and inlets, must be at least 2½ miles, this
really amounts to the town having a wharf of that length; at the
same time the vessels are sheltered very nearly as entirely as if
in dock, and there is good anchorage. All this, however, I knew not
then; but it gave me no little delight at the time, to find that I
had come across the land to what seemed another sea. There was not
a creature on the wharf but ourselves, and the continual melancholy
plash of the flooding tide, among the boats that lay moored in
numbers close together, made the hour and the scene appear more
lonesome still. The moon was just glinting over the dark wooded
hills, so that I could plainly enough see the masses of forest on
the opposite shore. What a wonderful advance had this same locality
experienced when, a few years afterwards, I bade adieu to it for
England! This solitary landing-place had become a street, and busy
steamers at the same hour came roaring past with their teeming
cargoes from the northern and southern settlements. The British
Government cannot understand the value of the Australian colonies,
or it would never treat them as it does.

My guide and self now pursued our way, in a retrograde
direction, along the side of the waters of Darling Harbour, then
called Cockle Bay, until we reached a position parallel to which,
on the opposite side, our vessel lay anchored. We then struck right
up across the ridge toward it, or rather, as nearly straight across
as crags and quarries, and rows of houses would allow. My guide had
brought me this way, to point out to me another of the low-life
sections of Sydney; in fact, its St. Giles's and Wapping in one.
From the earliest times of the settlement there congregated on the
steep ridge above the King's wharf all the worst characters of this
penal colony—the felon, whose ill-directed punishment had
only rendered him more obdurate, cunning, and slothful; the
prostitute, who (if such a thing can be) had sunk yet lower; the
fence, watching for a livelihood by plundering the
plunderer; many who, without great positive vices, a sort of
brutelike ignorance and uncouthness had rendered it impossible for
more orderly and rational society to amalgamate with itself; and
many drawn into the vortex of ruin through their mere want of
direction, or energetic resolve for either good or evil. To these
it is painful to be compelled to add British sailors, who, admitted
into no respectable company in the ports where they land, naturally
seek female society, where only they can find it, in the brothel.
Such were the inhabitants of the section of the town we here passed
through. We went into two houses, the one called "The Black Dog," a
licensed house, the other close beside it, an old dilapidated
place, properly enough called "The Sheer Hulk," which had been
deprived of its licence on account of the practices and characters
admitted by its landlord; it was, however, still occupied, and as
the occupier was no longer under the apprehension of losing his
licence, the scenes displayed nightly were of tenfold worse
character than ever. So that detection and legal evidence were
evaded, all that was cared for by the scoundrel who held it was
attained. At the present time I shall not enter into further
description of this den, than by remarking that we found it full to
suffocation of the lowest women, sailors, and ruffians, who
supported themselves by waylaying and robbing and often murderously
wounding any intoxicated sea officer, newly-arrived emigrant, or
up-country settler, who might chance to wander into their infernal
precinct; and as part of the occupation of the women was to act as
lures, of course this was no rare occurrence. The door was kept
barred, and there was an outlet behind up the rocks. Hereafter, an
incident in the course of my narrative will render it necessary for
me to give a more particular account of the forlorn and infamous
abodes of this part of the town. This night we soon left them, and
passed down into George Street: here we parted—my companion
to his duties on board the ship, as he had only obtained leave for
four hours; I to the bed I had engaged at the Australian hotel, a
few yards from the wharf.
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BEFORE proceeding with the account of my personal adventures, it
is necessary that I should inform the reader of a circumstance
which gave me my first and ineradicable impression of the system of
convict discipline maintained in the Australian colonies at this
time. A gentleman, through misfortunes reduced to the inferior
condition of a farm overseer, who had originally come to the colony
in possession of a very good property, breakfasted in the same room
with me at the Australian hotel. As I was looking over the police
reports in 'The Sydney Gazette,' our conversation was led to the
subject of convict discipline, and then took in substance the
following turn. This gentleman is still alive, though very aged.
His character for perseverance and integrity obtained for him,
about three years subsequently, a lucrative situation, and finally
extensive credit, from his employer, a Sydney merchant. These
advantages he so well husbanded that he will in all probability
leave his family in independence. My knowledge of the man therefore
would put it out of my power to doubt the trustworthiness of his
statements, if even I had met no confirmation of them from my own
observations.

"You may wonder, my lad," he said, "at what you read about the
treatment of prisoners: most people do when they first come. But
you'll see things yet up the country that these Sydney doings are
only child's play by the side of."

"You don't mean to say," I replied, "that I shall meet with
anything worse than this case I have just read? Here is an offence
called by three different names; three several charges are made
upon it; three several trials, three several sentences, and three
several punishments following! A man gets drunk, has his clothes
stolen, and is afraid to go home to his master: he is tried first
for drunkenness, a second time for making away with his clothing,
and a third time for absconding. His sentence is in sum total one
hundred lashes, which with the cat-o'-nine-tails is really nine
hundred lashes."

"Why, I have known the same act to be called by five
different names, and five sentences passed upon the prisoner
for it. It was in the case of a government servant belonging to a
magistrate near me. The man, as in the case you read, had got a
drop of liquor from a travelling dealer; his master's son, a very
pert young fellow, began to curse at and threaten him; the man
retorted; a constable was sent for, whom he knocked down and
escaped from. He then ran off into the bush, taking with him, as he
passed his own hut, about three parts of a cake he had by him ready
baked. The young fellow prosecuted him for drunkenness, insolence,
theft (the piece of bread, for rations are considered the master's
till used), and bushranging; and then the magistrate made the
constable swear the assault against him. He got twenty-five lashes
for drunkenness, twentyfive for insolence, fifty for bushranging,
six months to an iron-gang* for stealing the cake, and three months
for assaulting a peace-officer in the execution of his duty. The
flogging he got before going to the iron-gang frightened him; and
on receiving sentence for some trivial offence at the iron-gang, he
escaped before the punishment was inflicted, took the bush, joined
a gang of bushrangers who had arms, committed several robberies
with them, was taken with arms in his hands, and hanged. The man
was a quiet, hardworking, honest fellow; but he could not stand
flogging, and he was fond of liquor. The crime he was sent here for
he committed when drunk, and it was perhaps the only one he had to
answer for. That man was murdered! And so hundreds upon hundreds
have been, and are being, every year in this cursed country. But
the system is not now so bad as it used to be. Since Dr. Wardle and
young Mr. Wentworth came out, and began to look after the
government and the magistrates, there are not such dreadful doings
as there used to be in former times."

[* Prisoners working in irons.]

"How long have you been here then, Sir?" I inquired.

"Nearly a score years. I have seen a good deal with my own eyes,
and that makes me believe other things that I have only been told.
And then, again, I have often heard men, after they became free,
throw into the teeth of overseers the usage they had received at
their hands. I recollect once, in coming over the Blue Mountains,
it set in to rain very hard, and by the time we got to the punt at
Richmond the Hawkesbury River was up, and there was no getting
over. Nearly a hundred of us were gathered together about the
public-house at the ferry. And here one of the labouring men
recognised an overseer who had been over him at the lime-burners'
gang at Newcastle. The overseer stoutly contended that he was not
the person; but it was of no use. I made sure he'd have got his
brains knocked out, and no doubt he would, had not the landlord
shut him up in his room."

"What had he done?"

"Oh, nothing more than the other overseers, so far as I heard;
but certainly that was enough, when we come to consider; for men
are men, and not beasts, let'em be ever such thieves. From all
accounts there were some dark doings at that lime-burners' gang. I
have heard from twenty sources that Red ——, the
overseer, was known to have killed a man with a handspike, and was
never tried for it. The commandant was as big a brute as he was,
and so was not likely to bring him to justice; and the men were all
afraid to say anything. It is a well-known fact that they used to
ronse up the poor half-starved skeletons of fellows at midnight to
load lime, when the boats happened to come in with a night's tide.
They used to have to carry the baskets of unslacked lime a great
way into the water in loading the boats; by which means many of
their backs were raw, and eaten into holes. But that made no
difference. The work they must do. The shed they had to sleep in
was close by the water-side; and the slabs were so wide apart that
you might almost have galloped a horse through. Many of them, at
one time, had scarcely a rag of clothes; nothing more indeed than
some piece of an old red shirt that they tied round their middle,
and neither bed nor blanket. A man who worked for me told me that
such was his case for a long time; and that for warmth they used to
gather sea-weed off the beach, and spread it some inches thick on
the floor of the hut; and numbers of them would turn in together,
covering themselves over with it, and getting warmth from the
fermentation of the sea-weed: you may say, in short, they buried
themselves in a dunghill to keep warm."

"Still, even this was better than so much flogging."

"Ha! but you must understand that the flogging went on full
swing along with all this. But the fact is, flogging in this
country is such a common thing that nobody thinks anything of it. I
have seen young children practising on a tree, as children in
England play at horses. I have now got a man under me who received
2600 lashes with the cat in about five years, and his worst crime
was insolence to his overseer. The fact is, the man is a red-hot
Tipperary man; and when his blood gets up, you could not make him
hold his tongue if you were to threaten to hang him. Since I have
had him he has never had a lash, just because I take no notice of
what he says. The consequence is, there is nothing in the world
that man would not do for me if be could. Some years ago, a little
way up the country, a man actually died under the eat: of course it
was all quietly hushed up."

"But do you really think such things can be true?"

"Why, of course, when I see the very like of them under my own
eyes. For instance, there is a lieutenant (a mere boy), who is now
magistrate over a gang that are making a road not three miles from
the farm where I stop. Whenever this lad means to send a man to the
lock-up for the night, he makes the lock-up keeper start three or
four buckets of water over the floor, under pretence of keeping it
free from vermin, but really for the purpose of tormenting the
culprit by compelling him to walk about all night; and then he will
have the poor wretch tied up to the triangles the first thing in
the morning, before breakfast. This I know to be true, because I
have it from the lock-up keeper himself. The fact is that officers,
and especially young officers, when made magistrates, get irritated
at the hardihood of a class of men whom they have made up their
minds to despise; and the cat being a soldier's natural revenge,
they fly to it directly. It is as common, you know, for one soldier
to revenge himself upon another by getting him flogged, as it is
for women, when they fight, to pull one another's hair."

"One can hardly conceive such things possible."

"Ah! you must not judge of this country by England. What I tell
you now, I tell you on the authority of my own eyes. I was sent for
to Bathurst Court-house to identify a man supposed to have taken
the bush from the farm I have charge of. I had to go past the
triangles, where they had been flogging incessantly for hours. I
saw a man walk across the yard with the blood that had run from his
lacerated flesh squashing out of his shoes at every step he took. A
dog was licking the blood off the triangles, and the ants were
carrying away great pieces of human flesh that the lash had
scattered about the ground. The scourger's foot had worn a deep
hole in the ground by the violence with which he whirled himself
round on it to strike the quivering and wealed back, out of which
stuck the sinews, white, ragged, and swollen. The infliction was a
hundred lashes, at about half-minute time, so as to extend the
punishment through nearly an hour. The day was hot enough to
overcome a man merely standing that length of time in the sun; and
this was going on in the full blaze of it. However, they had a pair
of scourgers, who gave one another spell and spell about; and they
were bespattered with blood like a couple of butchers. I tell you
this on the authority of my own eyes. It brought my heart into my
mouth."

"Well, I can only say that, for disgusting brutality, it exceeds
anything I ever yet heard of as practised under the sanction of
British law."

"It is nevertheless true; and many much worse things than any I
have yet enumerated are true. For instance, there are some
magistrates who habitually flog to compel men to confess anything
of which they suppose them guilty. I heard of a case only the other
day where a man had several 'fifties,' on several consecutive days,
to compel him to confess a robbery. No doubt in many such instances
there is a sort of certainty of the man's guilt; but then again
there have been very many cases where it turned out that the
suspicion was totally unfounded. I know of several poor creatures
who have been entirely crippled for life by these merciless
floggings; and, which is worst of all, oftentimes for offences
which no considerate and right-thinking person would dream of
considering heinous and unpardonable. I will give one instance more
of the summary jurisdiction of magistrates. The commandant at
——, a police station near my hut, was walking out one
summer-evening about twelve months ago with his lady; he was in
plain clothes, all but his military foraging cap, an article of
dress that many private gentlemen wear. Two men accosted him, and
asked the way to a farm in the vicinity, to whose owner they had
been assigned. Considering they did not address him quite
respectfully enough, he gave them some sharp language, which they
returned: here-upon, but still without telling them that he was a
magistrate, he laid hands on one of them, who immediately tripped
him up. On this his lady began to shout out most lustily, which
brought the soldiers of the party under his command out of their
hut close by. The men were presently seized and confined. The next
day the worshipful peace-breaker deposed against them himself,
before himself, pronounced them guilty himself, and sentenced them
himself to twelve months at an iron-gang."

At the present stage of my narrative I shall make no remarks of
my own upon this subject: proper opportunities for such remarks
will, I am sorry to say, but too frequently present themselves to
allow the subject to be forgotten.
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IMAGINE the delight with which, after being unsuccessful for
about three weeks, I got my first job in the colony. At the period
of my debarkation most of the large settlers were up the country on
their farms, it being the season for important farm operations,
such as sheep washing, sheep shearing, wool pressing for
exportation, reaping, cattle muster, &c.; and besides, I had no
acquaintance in Sydney from whom I could hear of employment, or to
whom I could make myself known. My engagement at last was more a
matter of accident than the result of my own endeavours. The
landlord of the public house, where I went every morning to look
over the advertisements in hope of finding something that would
suit me, had been brought up to the same trade as myself; knowing
what kind of work I was seeking, he recommended me to a customer of
his who had come up from the Five Islands with a boat load of
cedar, and wanted a snug little hut put up for his family; they had
been there some time, but had been living, hitherto, under a few
sheets of bark.

The Five Islands (by the aborigines much more euphoniously
called Illa Warra) is a tract of New South Wales, a short distance
south of Sydney, on the sea-coast, and so called from five small
islands which lie a short distance off, immediately abreast of it.
It may be described loosely as a plot of the richest soil, bounded
on one side by the sea, and on the other by enormous masses of
mountain, confusedly heaped together. These are covered either with
dense dark forests, or low bushy scrub, knee high or higher, with
flats of swampy table-land, and gloomy ravines, into whose depths
the eye cannot reach. The soil is excellent. I have heard some of
the settlers say, that they could dig down 40 feet through the soil
of their farms on this seaside tract without finding a stone as
large as a pea. Little crystal brooks of the coldest and purest
water, making their way out of the mountain reservoirs above,
traverse the ground at all seasons of the year, in their passage to
the sea. It was therefore one of the most amiable features of the
policy of the best Governor this colony ever had, to give out in
this district farms to a number of little settlers; for a poor
man's use of land is of course first agricultural, and a fertile
soil must be an immense advantage. Amidst the wild dark gullies of
the mountain, and along the solitary course of the cool shadowy
streams, grew at that time great numbers of rich and massive
cedars, the price of the timber of which was so high as to
counterbalance in the minds of the hardy working men of the colony
the difficulties, toils, and perils of procuring it for the Sydney
market.

My agreement with Mr. —— (the settler who now wanted
a hut put up) was soon made, for I knew so very little of the
customs of the colony that I saw no objections to any thing he
proposed. It was stated in the agreement, which was a written one,
that I was to proceed to Illa Warra and erect for Mr.
—— a house of such or such timber, of so many feet
length, so many breadth, and so many height, &c. &c.; in
consideration whereof, Mr. —— was to pay me the sum of
75l.; supply me with rations at a rate specified for each
article; lend me one of his convict servants to assist in cutting
down and splitting the timber, and other work requiring two hands;
and draw out of the bush the split stuff, &c. as soon as it was
ready. The bargain thus far concluded, he told me I could have if I
chose an advance of 5l. before leaving Sydney, to buy any
extra tools I wanted. I then found I should need to buy a cross-cut
saw and some other small articles, which however I did with my own
money, still having sufficient by me for that purpose; and having
seen the tools, my own tool chest, and clothes, &c. aboard the
boat, started along with one of Mr. ——'s men by land
for the Five Islands.

This man was the convict who was to be my mate. In New South
Wales it is not thought any derogation to travel with convict
servants; in fact it is often unavoidable. It was a very hot
morning, and as we had each a small bundle, our jackets were off
before we were two miles over the red dusty hills just out of
Sydney. At one or two creeks where we attempted to drink, the water
was so dreadfully brackish as to be too nauseous to swallow; and
into one of them, from a little branch just above my head, as I was
tasting, dropped a yellow snake about a foot long, and as soon as
he had accomplished this feat swam over to a hole in the opposite
bank, apparently as well pleased to have escaped me as I certainly
was to have escaped him. Finding so little relief from the creeks,
we resolved to push on to the half-way house and have some
refreshment and a smoke. A good heart soon gets through its task;
so in little more than a couple of hours we reached our
destination. But here, instead of the refreshing beer of Old
England, I found I must put up with rum and water; the rum most
execrable Bengal. After stopping about half an hour we lighted our
short pipes (for such is the usual travellers' pipe in New South
Wales, where every body smokes except ladies) and started again,
when less than three hours' walking brought us to Liverpool, beyond
which, however, we had still thirteen miles to go to complete our
first day's stage. I never wish to have such another walk; by the
time we reached Liverpool I had actually ceased to perspire, and
was in a high fever; moreover, as is mostly the case, long
confinement on shipboard had so unfitted my feet for walking, that
they had swelled even to above the ankles so much that at night I
could hardly get my half-boots off. At the suggestion of my
companion, we deferred our further journey till the cool of the
evening. After dinner, tired and jaded as I was, I could not help
taking a stroll round the township, as it was then called. Thirst
after knowledge I have always through life found to be one of the
most self-rewarding tendencies of our nature; it is one which I
would recommend the young to subordinate to nothing but the moral
and religious attributes of their minds: but let all who value
their virtue, their worth, and the inborn rewards of the mind, take
no less care, on the other part, that not the desire of knowledge
only, but knowledge itself, be held in watchful and perpetual
subservience to the interests of men, and the honour of our Divine
Creator. My reader will doubtless say that these are the
ruminations of a later day; and he will say aright: they are
so—would they were not. But to return: Liverpool was at this
time a straggling and pretty little country town, built, one might
say, on a green, and with a cool stream gliding along between
deep-sloping banks at its side.

Before our departure from the township, about seven in the
evening, I heard the people talking of the fire that was burning in
the bush, and saw numbers of them assembled in groups, pointing out
to each other its progress across the adjacent country. In New
South Wales, as the winter days are much longer than they are in
high latitudes, so the summer days are much shorter: thus when we
were two hours on the road it had become quite dark, and as we were
intersecting by that time a tract of bush that the fire had already
swept through, I had a full opportunity of examining this, one of
the finest sights which tropical countries display. Our road was
about the width of an English second-rate turnpike road. Above us
the sky was gloomy and still; all round us the far-stretching
forests exposed a strange and varied pageant of darkness and fire,
accompanied by the crackling of flames and the crash of falling
trees. Here was a bridge over a deep creek, now empty with summer
drought, with all its huge sleepers glowing in red charcoal and
tumbling together into heaps in the channel, and carrying down with
them the top layer of slabs that, covered with earth, had been the
roadway; over these we had to leap and clamber as we could, unless
there was some track down across the creek-bed, by the side of the
bridge. Once my companion was very nearly in a furnace of red
charcoal up to his middle, or rather he was in; for the ground sank
beneath his feet, and with that admirable presence of mind which a
rough life so generally engenders, he flung himself, while sinking,
forward on his hands on to a solid spot, and instantaneously drew
his legs up after him and sprang forward. Here, again, some huge
old tree came thundering down right across the road, and its boughs
kindling from the opposite side were in full roaring blaze,
lighting up every thing nigh with ruddy brilliance, and throwing
into the dense volume of smoke above a red semi-transparency.
Farther on again, where the bush was thinner and the materials for
ravage more scanty, the fire had nearly subsided; all was obscure
and silent, except some single trunk, off in the bush, hollow and
old, and headless, through whose chimney-like barrel went upwards
with fierce steady roar a volume of flame and crowds of sparks into
the blackness of night; and then, all on a sudden, the fire would
reach a cluster of tree-heads as yet untouched, and go blazing and
crackling and leaping through them until nothing was left for it to
devour. The heat was in many places intense, and the smoke in
others suffocating; whilst snakes, guanas, bandicoots, opossums,
&c. were crossing the road in every direction, each in its
natural dumbness or with its wild weak cry of fear. In one place we
saw a very large opossum (in the language of the country an old man
'possum) on the edge of a lofty hollow tree trunk, that had been no
doubt his home, out of which and alongside him, as he moved to and
fro to avoid it, the increasing fire kept ever and anon shooting up
its pointed tongues: we stood watching him until the poor animal,
no longer able to endure the torture, leaped to the ground, a
height of full 40 feet, where to my astonishment, after lying an
instant motionless, he picked himself up suddenly, then fell again
and rolled over and over three or four times, and finally went off
like mad across the bush. I have since found that the gift of these
animals in this way is perfectly wonderful; certainly if there is
in this world an unconquerable dare-devil animal, it is the old man
'possum, and indeed all his family, mother, sons, and daughters,
after their sucking days are over: until then you may tame them.
Before we got into Campbell Town, our destination for the night, we
met with another and different exemplification of the effects of
the fire on dumb animals. One of the commissaries of the colony had
ridden his horse out from Campbell Town towards Liverpool, where he
resided, as far as where the fire was pretty fierce on each side of
the road, and to some distance onward through it; but here the
horse became frightened, then restive, and then unmanageable; and
when we came up, horse and rider were literally pirouetting
together in circles about the road, the commissary on foot, holding
the bridle with both hands, and the horse for the most part on two
legs also, leading the dance. With a good deal of exertion we
succeeded in driving the terrified animal in the same direction as
his rider wished to lead him in, until quite clear of the fire, and
then left them. At nearly twelve o'clock at night we reached our
journey's end, a little hut by the road-side just entering the
township. Here my fellow-traveller had a brother living, whose
lagging (transportation) having occurred some years before his own,
he was now free; and had a job of splitting and fencing from the
settler to whom the ground belonged. My companion's well-known
voice soon aroused the sleeper, who came to the door in his shirt:
in his shirt lit the fire; in his shirt got us supper; in his shirt
joined us in a feed and a smoke; and in his shirt made our bed, and
tumbled into it with us.

But here I must remember that the mysteries of an Australian
bedmaking demand somewhat explicit description. I shall not
generalise, but speak here of the particular instance alone. The
hut itself, which was merely a few sheets of bark stripped from
trees, and each varying from the size of a common door to that of
double that width by the same length, was but a single area of
about 9 feet one way by 6 the other: the roof too was of bark, and
of the usual shape. One of the 6-feet ends was a chimney,
throughout its whole width, in which the fire was made by logs of
any length and thickness available; on the earthen hearth, at the
other 6-feet end, was a sort of berth, also of bark, like the bunks
on board ship, fixed at about 3 feet from the ground; whilst at the
9-feet side next the road was the door, which likewise was of bark;
and at the opposite parallel side was a little table, and that too
was of bark, to wit, a sheet about 3 feet one way by 2 the other,
nailed on to four little posts driven into the ground, and having
of course its inner or smooth side upwards. The architect of the
building had used all his materials whilst they were green, so that
in seasoning they had twisted into all manner of forms except
planes; and as is usually the case the worst example came from the
most responsible quarter; the table was the crookedest thing in the
whole hut, not excepting the dog's hind leg. Standing about the
floor were sundry square-ended round blocks of wood, just as they
were first sawn off the tree transversely: they were each about
eighteen inches long, and their official rank in the domestic
system was equivalent to that of the civilized chair. After a good
supper of hot fried beefsteaks, damper bread and tea, which our
host, who was a free-hearted, hardworking bush-man, gave with many
a "Come, eat, lad, don't be afraid; there is plenty more where this
came from," &c., &c., &c. according to the custom of
the colony and especially of his class, we betook ourselves to a
smoke of good old Brazil, over the latter part of our quart pots of
tea; and then at nearly two o'clock my companion reminded his
brother that it was "time to pig down." Accordingly our entertainer
clearing the floor by making us stand in the chimney, putting the
blocks under the table, and giving his dog a kick, which I thought
the thing least to his credit that I had seen him do, began to
"make the dab." This was accomplished by stretching his own bed,
which was only adapted for a single person, lengthwise across the
hut, at about 6 or 7 feet from the fire-place; then laying down
across the hut in the same manner between the bed and the
fire-place all the old clothes he could muster of his own; and
finally over these he spread about half a dozen good sized dried
sheepskins with the wool on. These, with a blanket spread over the
whole, really made a very tolerable bed. Certainly towards morning
I began to feel a good deal as if I were lying with my body in a
field and my legs in the ditch beside: however, I have had many a
worse lodging between that night and this. For pillow we each had
one of the wooden blocks. The blankets were the most patrician
class of the accommodations; of these we had three very good ones
for covering, but it was not long before the heat of the night
compelled us to throw them off, nor much longer before the
musquitoes compelled us to draw one of them on again. Small as
these insects are, their sting is so annoying that I do not think
either of us would have slept till daylight had not our host at
length gone out, in his shirt as ever, and brought in a piece of
dried cowdung, which being lit and laid at the further end of the
hut kept smouldering on and throwing out a dull peculiar scented
smoke for hours. This proved a complete remedy, and one which I
never afterwards forgot. I do not know what is the reason, but
musquitoes are proof against strong wood smoke, yet not against
this; while at the same time it is not at all seriously offensive
to man, but wood smoke is. By about four o'clock in the morning we
were fast asleep.

I was awakened by our host coming in from his work to breakfast.
It was about eight o'clock, and his brother, who had also been up
some time, had lit the fire, boiled a piece of salted beef, baked a
cake on the hot hearth, and made the tea. This sort of readiness
and activity is a remarkable feature in the character of the
working population of the Australian colonies.

After breakfast we lit our pipes, and bidding our hospitable
acquaintance good bye, started once more. To his hospitality was
added a pressing invitation to me to stop at his hut at any time I
might be coming by that way. Our next stage was to Appin, which,
the excessively hot day before being succeeded as is often the case
in this country by a cloudy and rather bleak one, we accomplished
easily by noon: our way still lay between forests in some places,
and in others over fine, lofty, cleared, and cultivated hills,
along a good turnpike road. After dinner, which we took at the
little inn of the settlement, we struck off along a wild bush
track, direct for the coast mountains; for it should be stated,
although our journey was from one sea-side place to another, we had
made it by a wide sweep inland, and not in a direction parallel to
the coast; the country immediately behind which, in this part of
New South Wales, being so broken and mountainous as to afford no
practicable track.

Indeed, I could not but wonder how the road we were now pursuing
from Appin towards the coast had been discovered. I was not then
aware that the aborigines are so well acquainted with the bush as
to be able to point out the most practicable tracks in any
direction. After travelling through dense and lofty forests on rich
soil, over dwarf brush and scrub on stony hills and sandy plains,
bare rocks and rushy swamps, in fact after traversing a line of
country as varied in character as can be imagined, we came toward
sundown to the entrance of the thick brush of the Illa Warra
mountain above Bullie. I recollect one incident that struck me very
forcibly as we made our way to the brink of the descent: I suddenly
became sensible of a most delicious scent of musk, and on calling
my companion's attention to it he stopped and plucked a leaf from a
beautiful slender shrub, whose long shoots overhung our path, and
gave it me to smell. It was a tree musk-scented, and to such a
degree that the leaves I put in my pocket-book and carried away
with me retained their agreeable odour when I examined them many
months afterwards. We now soon came to the edge of the mountain. At
one spot we stood on the brink of a precipice of vast depth, and
saw down below us the mighty sea diminished into insignificance,
most like the waters of a lower world. The mountain, at the spot
where we went down, is pretty closely timbered, and the trees are
lofty: no grass grows beneath them, as is usually the case where
the forest is sufficiently dense to keep the ground under continual
shadow. In the midst of our descent, which was so steep as to
compel us in some places to stop ourselves against the trees, I was
surprised to recognise the tracks of dray-wheels (drays being the
common luggage conveyance of the colony); for it was evidently
impossible that any beast could back a dray-load down such a steep.
My fellow-traveller however informed me that it had been let down
by ropes fixed to the dray, and passed round the trees; the shaft
bullock (for oxen are the draught beasts in common use) merely
holding up the shafts. I was glad at length to find myself at the
foot of the mountain. I think I never felt anything more difficult
to bear than the strain on the knee joints, occasioned by this
descent; it was not exactly pain, but something worse.

The Australian twilight is short; and it was now become almost
dark. Happily we had but a short way to travel before reaching our
restingplace for the night. We were now on that flat bordered on
the one side by the sea, and on the other limited by the mountain,
which I have already mentioned as being the Illa Warra district;
and at this particular point it is scarcely a gunshot across. We
consequently could hear the measured wash of the sea distinctly
through the solemn stillness of the evening forest. A feeling of
breathless awe steals over the spirit in traversing these grand and
solitary forests amidst the thickening obscurity of evening: and
buoyant as my spirits then were, I could not help being sensible of
this influence. Suddenly the quick, cheerful bark of a dog startled
the echoes; and in another instant a voice of Irish accent called
him back as he came bounding towards us from round the corner of a
square low building that was just discernible in the dark. A few
more steps and turning the corner of this building we stood at the
door of the settler's hut, where we were to stop for the night. It
was one of those huts which must be ranked among the remarkable
objects of Australian life. Situated on some main track and alone
in the midst of the wilderness, one of these little "cribs"
necessarily becomes the nightly rendezvous of numbers of
travellers. If the traveller have no food with him, a share of what
there is is always freely offered him; whether any remuneration is
given, depends entirely upon the circumstances and disposition of
the parties. If it be a poor man whose hut the wayfaring public has
thus invested with the dignity of an inn, persons in good
circumstances always make him some present for the accommodation:
if it be a settler in tolerably good circumstances who is thus
situated, remuneration is not thought so imperative; but in either
case if the traveller be a poor man, he is welcomed to whatever
there may be, and nothing is expected from him in return. The same
hospitality is maintained in accommodations for rest. Those who
have a blanket with them contribute it to the general stock; those
who have none have equal share with those who have. These customs
lead very naturally to a great degree of frankness and cordiality
among the persons, most of whom are thus meeting for the first
time, and the evenings consequently are for the most part spent in
cheerful conversation and merriment. This species of arrangement
extends throughout the colony; with this difference, that off the
main lines of road, and still more so the farther you advance into
the bush, the usual run of travellers are not only not expected to
make any recompense, but in many places it would be treated as an
insult to offer it. As full twothirds of the labouring population
of the country are in perpetual migration, the custom is a very
proper one. It probably originated in the first place from the
smallness of the community, almost every one knowing almost every
other; and there is no doubt that the great scarcity of cash in the
up country parts has principally maintained it.

Meantime such in this respect were our night's quarters. The hut
was well built of slabs split out of fine straight-grained timber,
with hardly a splinter upon them; and consisted of several
compartments, all on the ground floor. The only windows were square
holes in the sides of the hut, and a good log fire was blazing in
the chimney. On stools, and benches, and blocks about the hut sat a
host of wayfarers like ourselves; and several lay at their ease in
corners on their saddlecloths or blankets, whilst saddles and packs
of luggage were heaped up on all sides. Supper was over, and the
short pipes were fuming away in all directions. Our hosts were two
Irishmen, brothers, who had got a little bit of good land cleared
here in the wilderness, and refused nobody a feed and shelter for
the night. They soon put down a couple of quart pots of water
before the blazing fire, made us some tea, and set before us the
usual fare, a piece of fine corned beef, and a wheaten cake baked
on the hearth. And here I should inform the reader how a damper is
made. Flour is mixed up merely with water, and kneaded for about a
couple of minutes; the dough is then flattened out into a cake,
which should never be more than an inch and a half or two inches
thick, and may be of any diameter required; the ashes of the wood,
which is burnt almost everywhere in great profusion, owing to its
plentifulness, are then drawn off the hearth (for the fire is on
the ground, not in a grate) by a shovel; and on the glowing smooth
surface thus exposed the cake is lightly deposited, by being held
over it on the open hands, and the hands suddenly drawn from under
it. The red ashes are then lightly turned back over the cake with
the shovel. In the course of twenty minutes or half an hour, on
removing the ashes, the cake is found excellently baked; and with a
light duster, or the tuft of a bullock's tail, every vestige of the
ashes is switched off, and the cake, if the operations have been
well conducted, comes to table as clean as a captain's biscuit from
a pastry-cook's shop. Merrily sped the couple of hours betwixt our
arrival and going to bed. One sang a song, another told some tale
of the olden time, when but few white men were in the colony,
another repeated the news he had just heard of the bushrangers,
another described a new tract of land he had just found out for a
cattle-run, and others contented themselves with that endless
subject of dissertation among the colonists, the relative
excellences of their working bullocks. My share was to answer all
the questions (rather all that were answerable) which any and all
thought proper to put to me on the subject of affairs in England;
and to pocket with the best grace I could (for most of these men
had been convicts) the jokes they not very sparingly, but I must
say with very good humour, cut on me for having come to the colony
"to make a fortune," or for being "a free object" (subject), or for
having "lagged myself for fear the king should do it for me." All
these little matters notwithstanding, the evening passed away very
pleasantly; if there were many things in these men which I could
not approve, there was much more that I could not but admire. There
was a sort of manly independence of disposition, which secured
truthfulness and sincerity at least among themselves. If the
penalty for the practice of that truthfulness toward the superior
classes had been fixed too high, I felt that allowance ought to be
made for it in estimating their character. Some time before
midnight a general collection of bedding took place, as usual; the
customary belt of bed was constructed all across the hut in front
of the fire; and as in this instance the hut happened to be about
12 or 15 feet across, and we mustered nearly a man to each foot of
the diameter, a very pretty row of capless heads and bare feet soon
displayed themselves beyond the opposite ends of the blanketing. On
blazed the merry fire made up for the night; loud snored those who
were so disposed; and louder grumbled ever and anon those who were
not; hither and thither bounded and barked the dog around the hut,
till he thought his master was asleep, and could no longer take
notice of his vigilance; and dreams came and realities went; and
memory had no more added to her task of the day.
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